Director Larry Birns 2501 Calvert Street NW Suite 401 Washington, DC 20008 USA T: (202) 223-4975

#### **Mexican Dirty Wars: Violence against Journalists**

#### By Martina Guglielmone, Research Associate at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

There is an ongoing silent war against investigative journalism in Mexico. According to the International Institute for Strategic Studies' 2017 Armed Conflict Survey, Mexico's war on drugs is the second-most-lethal conflict in the world only after the war in Syria, even though it has received much less attention than other conflicts. The declared war on drugs, though, has brought on an undeclared war on freedom of the press and political expression. Over 100 journalists have been murdered or "disappeared" in the country since 2000. Mexico already leads the list of "deadliest countries" for journalists this year, with four "motive confirmed" killings reported thus far; "motive confirmed" meaning that there is enough evidence to prove that they were killed because of the nature of their work.

#### The assassination of recognized journalists has mobilized Mexican society.

Javier Valdez Cardenas' case has been perhaps the most impactful in recent times. Valdez Cardenas was a Mexican journalist who aggressively reported on drug trafficking and organized crime. He, along with other media workers, founded *Rio Doce*, a publication dedicated to reporting on organized crime and government corruption in Valdez Cardenas' home-state of Sinaloa, in 2003. Sinaloa is one of the states that has been mainly impacted by drug violence and corruption and is home to the notorious Mexican drug lord Joaquin "El Chapo" Guzman. Additionally, he published two books based on his research: *Miss Narco* in 2010 and *The Kids of the Drug Trade: Children and teenagers in Mexican drug trafficking* in 2011, both addressing narco-violence in Mexico and its lesser-recognized effects on society.

In 2011, Valdez was honored with the International Press Freedom Award by the Committee to Protect Journalists (CPJ), "an annual recognition of courageous journalism"iv --one of the many prizes he received for his work. Upon accepting the award, he termed the violence of Mexican drug trafficking "a tragedy that should shame



us," blaming the people of Mexico for providing the drug war its toll of deaths, and the Mexican government for generating its grim score board." "Where I work, Culiacan, in the State of Sinaloa, it is dangerous to be alive, and to do journalism is to walk on an invisible line drawn by the bad guys--who are in drug trafficking and in the government-in a field strewn with explosives," he said in his acceptance speech. "This is what most of the country is living through." "vi

Javier Valdez Cardenas was murdered on May 15, 2017, close to the *Rio Doce* headquarters in Culiacan, Sinaloa. He was 50 years old, a husband, and a father of two. Earlier this year, two months before being gunned down, the beloved Mexican journalist tweeted, "Let them kill us all, if that is the death sentence for reporting this hell" vii after Miroslava Breach, another highly reputed journalist, was murdered in the state of Chihuahua. Little did he know that he would be victim of the same atrocity shortly after.

# People are victims of a conflict between ruthless mafia members and a government that is, at its best, unable to protect its people and, at its worse, unwilling to do so –just as guilty as those it claims to be fighting against.

Even though one would be inclined to believe drug cartels and mafia members are responsible for these disgraceful murders and kidnappings, "public servants like mayors and police officers have threatened journalists more often than drug cartels, petty criminals or anyone else in recent years... Cases include journalists tortured or killed at the behest of mayors, reporters beaten by armed men in their newsrooms on the order of local officials, and police officers threatening to kill journalists for covering the news." Federal and state authorities often ignore calls for help and protection from journalists, and even actively cover them up sometimes. As Cleve R. Wootson Jr.'s article for the Washington Post suggests, the most common punishment for killing a journalist is often absolutely nothing. ix

There are records of only three individuals held accountable for the killing or kidnapping of journalists and media workers in the country's databases -out of many hundreds reported to authorities- which is highly perturbing. Based on information reported by the *The Fiscalia de Delitos Cometidos contra la Libertad de Expresion* (FEADLE) this year, only 99.7 percent of all denounced cases of harassment against journalists and public communicators have been prosecuted." "Endemic impunity allows criminal gangs, corrupt officials, and cartels to silence their critics." According to the director of Article 19's Mexico and Central America division, rogue police and politicians were the subject of investigation in over 50 percent of incidents against media workers in the last six years, and most cases were never looked into by the appropriate authorities. Xii In fact, 53 percent of all attacks against the press were



perpetrated by a public official, of which 40 percent are state officials, 35 percent municipal, and 25 percent federal. Only 4 percent were carried out by organized criminal groups.xiii

### Peña Nieto's administration has been facing pressure to take decisive action.

Addressing Valdez Cardenas' assassination, President Pena Nieto said that he "reiterated [their] commitment to freedom of expression and the press, which are fundamental to [their] democracy" in a tweet.xiv During his administration, though, the killing of media workers has increased dramatically with over 30 journalists gunned down or disappeared since he assumed the presidency in December 2012, which has made his administration's efforts dubious, and his constituency frustrated. Miroslava Breach, mentioned above, wrote for the well-known national newspaper *La Jornada*. Up until then, "most of those killed worked for small, poorly resourced local publications. So when Breach, a reporter for a national newspaper, was killed, it resonated throughout the country, her smiling photo becoming one of the many symbols of this tragedy."xv The whole country, and particularly residents of southern states like Oaxaca and Veracruz,xvi have been moved by these high-profile cases —as well as countless lesser-known ones- and given the spike in cartel violence and uncovered corruption, the Mexican citizenry has been taking its concerns to different media platforms, and more importantly, to the streets.

In the face of increasingly loud criticism, the Mexican president summoned a group of governors and members of the security council in order to discuss rampant violence against journalists, in which he declared that his government would "act with firmness and determination" to bring those responsible for these heinous actions to justice.xvii According to *Animal Politico*, a digital news portal based in Mexico, President Peña Nieto disclosed three "extraordinary measures" the government will implement to properly deal with this problem: firstly, to strengthen the structure and budget of the mechanism to protect journalists and human rights defenders; moreover, a national coordination scheme in conjunction with individual states and a standard protocol of operation; and finally, to strengthen the special prosecuting force through better and more personalized training.xviii

#### "No more speeches! Justice!"

The FEADLE reported that between July 2010 and December 2016 there were 798 complaints of aggression against journalists, of which only three moved on to conviction



sentences. 795 of these complaints and denounces have not been processed, much less received a sentence. Xix This is why during President Peña Nieto's announcement many reporters started screaming "no more speeches" and "justice." They and their peers experience frequent harassment from drug cartels and are ignored by local and federal authorities, leaving them with nowhere to run for protection, and an enormously strong sense of distrust towards the government. Xix Ismael Bojorquez, a long-time friend who co-founded *Rio Doce* with Mr. Valdez, said that "The [FEADLE] doesn't have resources or teams to investigate. Our system of protection of journalists doesn't work... The government's policies to protect us are a failure. "xxii"

## Dying for a Story: How Impunity and Violence against Mexican Journalists are Weakening the Country

On June 28, 2017, the Wilson Center and the Washington Office on Latin America put on a panel of experts to address the current state of affairs in the Mexican media field: "Dying for a Story: How Impunity and Violence against Mexican Journalists are Weakening the Country." The panel was held at the Wilson Center in Washington, D.C., and the guest speakers list included Duncan Wood, the director of the Mexico Institute at the Wilson Center, Ana Cristina Ruelas, director of Article 19's Office for Mexico and Central America, Azam Ahmed, the Bureau Chief for Mexico at the New York Times, among other highly recognized experts in the field. The speakers acknowledged that "the human toll and tragedy of this violence is directly impacting journalists as well, leading to self-censorship, under-reporting of organized crime, and the corruption and state complicity that comes with it."xxii This is an issue not only affecting journalists, but society as a whole. The general conclusion was that there will not be a significant. effective fight against this problem until the State stops tolerating impunity and starts truly investigating perpetrators, including those who belong to the State itself. As Ms. Ruelas pointed out, "the State needs to recognize that the State itself is the one attacking the press, [and that] the protection mechanism for journalists will not work if the fight against impunity is not considered the most powerful way to protect them."xxiii Mexican officials were invited to participate in the event, but they declined the offer.

The fact that a lot of the Mexican media depends on federal funding cannot be ignored. Using threats to cut financing as a means to influence or manipulate the content of news platforms is another way the Mexican government is "killing journalism." Mr. Ahmed pointed out that "if you look at the threats against journalists... more often they come from the state than from narco-traffickers, organized crime... Nobody expects narco-traffickers to behave well; they're cartel members. But your own government being more culpable for threatening freedom of expression is pretty exceptional."xxiv



#### Attack on democracy

The first step to resolve this problem must be to fight impunity. The government is not working to bring perpetrators to justice, which is an unspoken statement allowing people to commit these crimes. As long as the criminal network that involves drug cartels and corrupt authorities keeps benefitting them without real consequences, it will become increasingly more difficult to infiltrate, allowing no one to fight for justice and the rule of law. This war is being fought by journalists who are exposing the conditions they are experiencing in their country, but so far there has been little to no political action to fight violence against the press in Mexico. Of course, if the State itself is trying to prevent the truth from being told, the solution lies somewhere outside the government. As in most cases of violations against civil rights, change for Mexico heavily depends on the people who are currently being stripped of their liberty, and disrespected by people who claim to represent them and work for their wellbeing. It is critical to continue the open conversation about attacks against freedom of the press, not only in Mexico, but lamentably in the rest of Latin America and the Caribbean, for the sharing of information and ideas is the most powerful tool civilians have against a government that does not even begin to protect them. Attacks against the press are ultimately attacks against freedom of speech and expression, the essence of democracy. The Mexican people must defend their liberty and democracy.

### By Martina Gugliemone, Research Associate at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

Additional editorial support provided by Michelle Switzer, Senior Research Fellow, Taylor Lewis, Extramural Contributor, and Laura Schroeder and Liam Timmons, Research Associates at the Council on Hemispheric Affairs

iii "Javier Valdez Cardenas", Committee to Protect Journalists, 2011, https://cpj.org/killed/2017/javier-



i "Armed Conflict Survey", *International Institute for Strategic Studies*, 2017, http://www.iiss.org/en/publications/acs/by%20year/armed-conflict-survey-2017-8efc/acs-2017-02-introduction-9b09

ii "Armed Conflict Survey", *International Institute for Strategic Studies*, 2017, http://www.iiss.org/en/publications/acs/by%20year/armed-conflict-survey-2017-8efc/acs-2017-02-introduction-9b09

#### valdez-cardenas.php

- <sup>iv</sup> "CPJ International Press Freedom Awards 2011", *Committee to Protect Journalists*, 2011, https://cpj.org/awards/
- v Valdez Cardenas, Javier. "Award Acceptance Speech", *Committee to Protect Journalists*, November 22, 2011, https://cpj.org/awards/2011/javier-valdez-cardenas-award-acceptance-speech.php
- vi Valdez Cardenas, Javier. "Award Acceptance Speech", *Committee to Protect Journalists*, November 22, 2011, https://cpj.org/awards/2011/javier-valdez-cardenas-award-acceptance-speech.php
- vii "In Mexico, journalism is literally being killed off", *The Washington Post*, May 21, 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/in-mexico-journalism-is-literally-being-killed-off/2017/05/21/fd2ef5ae-3ccd-11e7-9e48-c4f199710b69\_story.html?utm\_term=.547e06c1da5b
- viii Ahmed, Azam. "In Mexico, It's Easy to Kill a Journalist", *The New York Times*, April 29, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/04/29/world/americas/veracruz-mexico-reporters-killed.html
- <sup>ix</sup> Wootson Jr., Cleve R. "The most common punishment for killing a journalist in Mexico: Nothing", *The Washington Post*, May 3, 2017,
- https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/wp/2017/05/03/the-most-common-punishment-for-killing-a-journalist-in-mexico-nothing/
- x Montalvo, Tania L. "Justiica y menos discursos, gritan a Pena en mesa sobre violencia contra perodistas", *Animal Politico*, May 17, 2017, http://www.animalpolitico.com/2017/05/ausencia-periodistas-reunion-pena/
- xi "No Excuse: Mexico must break cycle of impunity in journalists' murders", *Committee to Protect Journalists*, May 3, 2017, https://cpj.org/reports/2017/05/no-excuse-mexico-impunity-journalist-murder.php
- xii Bechega, Hugo. "Can Mexico save its journalists?", *BBC*, July 4, 2017, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-39436568
- xiii Bechega, Hugo. "Can Mexico save its journalists?", *BBC*, July 4, 2017, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-39436568
- xiv Faidell, Sarah. "Mexican journalist killed in Sinaloa", *CNN*, May 15, 2017, http://www.cnn.com/2017/05/15/americas/mexican-journalist-javier-valdez-killed-sinaloa/
- xv "Miroslava Bereach third Mexican journalist to be killed this month", *BBC*, 23 March 2017, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-39376061
- xvi "Libertades en Resistencia: Informe 2016, Article 19, https://articulo19.org/informe2016/
- <sup>xvii</sup> Montalvo, Tania L. "Justiica y menos discursos, gritan a Pena en mesa sobre violencia contra perodistas", *Animal Politico*, May 17, 2017, http://www.animalpolitico.com/2017/05/ausencia-periodistas-reunion-pena/
- xviii Montalvo, Tania L. "Justica y menos discursos, gritan a Pena en mesa sobre violencia contra perodistas", *Animal Politico*, May 17, 2017, http://www.animalpolitico.com/2017/05/ausencia-periodistas-reunion-pena/
- xix Montalvo, Tania L. "Justiica y menos discursos, gritan a Pena en mesa sobre violencia contra perodistas", *Animal Politico*, May 17, 2017, http://www.animalpolitico.com/2017/05/ausencia-periodistas-reunion-pena/

August 3, 2017 ·coha@coha.org·

xx Guevara-Rosas, Erika. "Journalists are Left to Be Killed in Mexico", *Newswee*k, May 19, 2017, http://www.newsweek.com/murdered-mexican-journalists-were-left-unprotected-erika-guevara-rosas-612558

xxi Bechega, Hugo. "Can Mexico save its journalists?", *BBC*, July 4, 2017, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-39436568

xxii "Dying for a Story: How Impunity and Violence against Mexican Journalists are Weakening the Country", *Wilson Center*, June 28, 2017, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/event/dying-for-story-how-impunity-and-violence-against-mexican-journalists-are-weakening-the

xxiii "Dying for a Story: How Impunity and Violence against Mexican Journalists are Weakening the Country", *Wilson Center*, June 28, 2017, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/event/dying-for-story-how-impunity-and-violence-against-mexican-journalists-are-weakening-the

xxiv Ahmed, Azam. "Dying for a Story: How Impunity and Violence against Mexican Journalists are Weakening the Country", *Wilson Center*, June 28, 2017, https://www.wilsoncenter.org/event/dying-forstory-how-impunity-and-violence-against-mexican-journalists-are-weakening-the

